

## Killing of Nilce de Souza Magalhães and threats to activists

In July 2016, the body of Nilce de Souza Magalhães washed up on the banks of the Madeira River in Porto Velho, Brazil, tied to a rock.<sup>1</sup> A local fisherwoman, de Souza had criticized the Jirau dam project, which had depleted fish stocks in the river since its construction, affecting the livelihoods of thousands like her who lived along the river. De Souza had gone missing six months earlier. She was last seen speaking out on behalf of uprooted fishing communities at a national hearing in the capital, Brasília.<sup>2</sup>

The Jirau hydroelectric dam, operated by consortium Energia Sustentável do Brasil (ESBR), received a US\$3 billion investment loan from Brazil's National Development Bank (BNDES) in 2009, alongside funding from several international and Brazilian commercial banks.<sup>3</sup> According to BNDES, the project was to bring affordable electricity and positive social impacts for regional development.<sup>4</sup> In 2012, BNDES approved another US\$1.14 billion loan to ESBR for the dam project.<sup>5</sup>

Starting in 2014, after seeing fish stocks diminish, de Souza became a leading activist with the Movement of People Affected by Dams (MAB), advocating for the rights of all communities affected by the Jirau dam. As often happens, dam developers had only considered impacts on the communities that would be physically displaced, ignoring the significant economic and cultural impacts on communities like de Souza's, living further downstream. Many of the communities in the area opposed the dam not just for its direct impacts, but for the cumulative impacts it would have together with three other dams in the area, including the BNDESfinanced Santo Antonio dam located just over 100 km from Jirau.

The impact assessment for the Jirau project was narrowly scoped, excluding both the social impacts to local fishing communities and the cumulative impacts of numerous dams on a single river system.<sup>6</sup> As early as 2006, environmental scientists expressed concern that

	Jirau Dam
0	Brazil
	Hydro
	BNDES

impact assessments had ignored the effect of climate change on river flows and underestimated flood risks.<sup>7</sup> Their admonitions took on new weight in 2014 when widespread flooding left part of the city of Porto Velho submerged under eighteen meters of water. Tens of thousands of people were left homeless, and many lost their livelihoods.<sup>8</sup> The government came short of shutting down the Jirau and San Antonio hydroelectric plants, but it ordered ESBR to pay for housing for displaced families and to redo impact assessments to account for climate change and cumulative risks.<sup>9</sup>



Nilce de Souza Magalhães

On November 28, 2015, frustrated with ESBR's failure to compensate flood victims and rebuild communities, MAB members blocked the main access road to the dam in protest.<sup>10</sup> Shortly thereafter, de Souza brought the complaints against ESBR to the federal government. It was in January 2016, as de Souza was awaiting a followup visit by the government to confirm receipt of the complaints, that she disappeared.<sup>11</sup>

Despite these events, the Jirau dam continued to receive international investment. In August 2016, the project was approved to receive financing under the



United Nations' Clean Development Mechanism, an international emissions-trading scheme.<sup>12</sup>

In March of 2017, authorities sentenced Edione Pessoa da Silva to 15 years in prison for de Souza's murder – shifting the spotlight onto a personal conflict.<sup>13</sup> MAB representatives, however, insist that de Souza was targeted because of her activism.<sup>14</sup> Other community members and MAB activists who opposed the dam have also received death threats, including Lurdilane Gomes da Silva and Iza Cristina Bello, who worked with de Souza.<sup>15</sup> De Souza's daughter and others who organized the community to resist and to fight for justice for de Souza's murder have also been targeted.<sup>16</sup> MAB members have criticized the failure of the government to ensure their protection.<sup>17</sup>

Brazil consistently ranks as one of the deadliest countries for land and environmental defenders.<sup>18</sup> Threats to defenders center around those challenging the advance of agribusiness, mining, infrastructure and energy investments which are often imposed on indigenous, traditional and local communities without their consent or consultation.<sup>19</sup> Often, these defenders do not have access to institutional mechanisms to ensure that their concerns can be heard. Public hearings occur too late in decision-making processes, or involve too few community members, compromising the ability to effectively incorporate the view of affected communities into project design and implementation. At Jirau, no effective operations-level grievance mechanism is available -- a common problem throughout Brazil. Access to justice is hampered by corruption as well as logistical, financial, and normative barriers.

The situation is becoming more pressing as the government considers a range of laws and constitutional amendments which would eliminate environmental regulations that allow local communities and civil society to access information and participate in decision-making processes around development.<sup>20</sup> These include measures to gut licensing requirements for infrastructure projects, open indigenous lands to mining, and dramatically speed up environmental certifying processes, even allowing "self-licensing" for many development projects.<sup>21</sup>

Today the communities impacted by the Jirau dam are still fighting for compensation for their lost livelihoods and to rebuild their lives after the 2014 flood.<sup>22</sup> In January of 2018, ESBR decided to raise the level of water in the dam, increasing the risk of another disaster.<sup>23</sup>

## Endnotes

1 "Case History: Nilce de Souza Magalhães," Front Line Defenders, <u>https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/en/</u> <u>case/Case-History-Nilce-de-Souza-Magalhaes</u>.

2 "Defenders of the Earth: Global killings of land and environmental defenders in 2016," Global Witness, July 13, 2017, <u>https://www.globalwitness.org/en/campaigns/environmental-activists/defenders-earth/</u>.

3 R\$ 7.2 billion. "BNDES aprova financiamento de R\$ 7,2 bilhões para construção da usina hidrelétrica Jirau" ["BNDES approves R\$ 7.2 billion financing for the construction of the Jirau hydroelectric power plant"], Banco Nacional do Desenvolvimento (BNDES), February 18, 2009, https://www.bndes.gov.br/wps/portal/site/home/imprensa/ noticias/conteudo/20090218\_jirau; "Nicinha, A Vida, a luta e o crime" ["Nicinha: the life, the fight, and the crime"], Movimento dos Atingidos por Barragens [Movement of Those Affected by Dams], December 13, 2016, Available at https://issuu.com/mabnacional/docs/merged\_\_2\_.

4 "BNDES divulga condições de apoio para usina Jirau, no rio Madeira" ["BNDES divulges conditions of support for Jirau dam in Madeira River"], BNDES, April 28, 2008, <u>https://www.bndes.gov.br/wps/portal/site/</u> home/imprensa/noticias/conteudo/20080428\_not068\_08.

5 R\$ 2.3 billion. "BNDES aprova finaciamento suplementar de R\$2,3 bilhões à Usina de Jirau" ["BNDES approves additional funding of R\$ 2.3 billion to the Jirau Plant"], Banco Nacional do Desenvolvimento (BNDES), September 28, 2012, <u>https://www.bndes.gov.br/wps/</u> portal/site/home/imprensa/noticias/conteudo/20120928\_jirau.

6 "Estudos não confiáveis: 30 falhas no EIA-RIMA do Rio Madeira" ["Untrustworthy studies: 30 oversights in the EIA-RIMA of the Madeira River"], Amigos da Terra & International Rivers Network, November 2006, available at <u>https://www.banktrack.org/download/report\_on\_</u> rio\_madeira\_eia\_breaches/0\_foe\_amazonia\_doc\_re\_pareceres.pdf.

7 Relatório de Análise do Conteúdo dos estudos de Impacto Ambiental (EIA) e do Relatório de Impacto Ambiental (RIMA) dos Aproveitamentos Hidrelétricos de Santo Antonio e Jirau, no Rio Madeira, Estado de Rondônia [Analysis Report of the Environmental Impact Study and the Report on the Environmental Impact Study for Hydroelectric dams in Santo Antonio and Jirau, in Madeira Rio, in the State of Rondonia], Cobrape, December 2006, available at <u>http://philip.inpa.gov.br/publ\_livres/Dossie/Mad/</u> Documentos%200ficiais/Madeira\_COBRAPE/11118-COBRAP-report.pdf.

8 Vanessa Vasconcelos, "Estudiosos afirmam que usinas de RO têm influência na cheia histórica do rio" ["Scholars say RO dams have influence on historic river flood"], G1, May 20, 2014, http://g1.globo.com/ro/rondonia/ noticia/2014/05/estudiosos-afirmam-que-usinas-de-ro-tem-influenciana-cheia-historica-do-rio.html, Jeremy Hance, "Controversial Amazon dams may have exacerbated biblical flooding," Mongabay, March 16, 2014, https://news.mongabay.com/2014/03/controversial-amazon-dams-mayhave-exacerbated-biblical-flooding; Zachary Hurwitz, "Grab for Profits Pushes Madeira River Past Its Limits During Historic Floods," International Rivers, March 11, 2014, https://www.internationalrivers.org/blogs/258/ grab-for-profits-pushes-madeira-river-past-its-limits-during-historic-floods.

9 Zachary Hurwitz, "Grab for Profits Pushes Madeira River Past Its Limits During Historic Floods," International Rivers, March 11, 2014, https://www.internationalrivers.org/blogs/258/grab-for-profitspushes-madeira-river-past-its-limits-during-historic-floods.

10 "MAB continua com bloqueio na BR próximo à entrada da Usina de Jirau" [MAB continues with blockade in BR near entrance to Jirau Dam"], November 25, 2015, Rodoniaovivo, <u>http://rondoniaovivo.</u> com/policia/noticia/2015/11/25/mab-continua-com-bloqueiona-br-proximo-a-entrada-da-usina-de-jirau.html; "Depois de 13h de bloqueio manifestantes liberam a BR 364" ["After 13 hours of blockade, protesters free BR 364"], Amazonia Global, November 28, 2015, http://www.amazoniaglobal.com/noticia/206.

11 "Julgamento de acusado do assassinato de Nicinha ocorre nesta quinta-feira" ["The trial of the person accused of the murder of Nicinha to take place Thursday"], Comissão Pastoral da Terra [Pastoral Land Commission], March 22, 2017, <u>https://www.cptnacional.</u> org.br/index.php/publicacoes-2/destaque/3685-julgamento-deacusados-do-assassinato-de-nicinha-ocorre-nesta-quinta-feira.

12 Michael Harris, "Brazil's Jirau Hydro Project World's Largest CDM-Registered Renewable Plant," Renewable Energy World, June 5, 2013, http://www.renewableenergyworld.com/articles/2013/06/brazils-jirauhydro-project-worlds-largest-cdm-registered-renewable-plant.html; "Jirau: The world's largest renewable CDM project obtains registration at the United Nations," Engie, May 23, 2013, https://www.engie.com/ en/journalists/press-releases/jirau-the-worlds-largest-renewable-cdmproject-obtains-registration-at-the-united-nations; "Brazil's Jirau hydro project world's largest CDM-registered renewable plant," Hydro World, June 5, 2013, https://www.hydroworld.com/articles/2013/06/brazils-jirau-hydro-project-world-s-largest-cdm-registered-rene.html.

13 Toni Francis, "Acusado de matar Nicinha em Rondônia é condenado a 15 anos" ["Person accused of murdering Nicinha in Rondônia is condemned for 15 years of prison"], O Globo, March 24, 2017, http://gl.globo.com/ro/rondonia/noticia/2017/03/acusado-dematar-nicinha-em-rondonia-e-condenado-15-anos.html.

14 "Em Porto Velho (RO), Justiça condena assassino de Nicinha a 15 anos de prisão" ["In PortoVelho (RO), Justice condemns the murderer of Nicinha to 15 years in prison"], Movimento dos Atigindos por Barragens ["Movement of Those Affected by Dams"], March 24, 2017, <u>http://www.mabnacional.org.br/noticia/emporto-velho-ro-justi-condena-assassino-nicinha-15-anos-pris.</u>

15 Mariana Pitasse, "Ludma e India, militantes do MAB de Rondônia, são homenageadas no Rio de Janeiro" ["Ludma and India, MAB militants of Rondônia, are honored in Rio de Janeiro"], Brasil de Fato, December 13, 2016, https://www.brasildefato.com.br/2016/12/13/ludma-e-indiamilitantes-do-mab-de-rondonia-sao-homenageadas-no-rio-de-janeiro; "Julgamento de acusado do assassinato de Nicinha ocorre nesta quintafeira" ["The trial of person accused of the murder of Nicinha will occur this Thursday"], Comissão Pastoral da Terra [Pastoral Commission of the Earth], March 22, 2017, <u>https://www.cptnacional.org.br/index.</u> php/publicacoes-2/destaque/3685-julgamento-de-acusados-doassassinato-de-nicinha-ocorre-nesta-quinta-feira; "Ludma and India, MAB militants of Rondônia, are honored in Rio de Janeiro," Movimento dos Atigindos por Barragens [Movement of Those Affected by Dams], December 16, 2016, http://www.mabnacional.org.br/noticia/ludmaand-india-mab-militants-rond-nia-are-honored-rio-janeiro; "Defenders of the Earth: Global killings of land and environmental defenders in 2016," Global Witness, July 13, 2017, <u>https://www.globalwitness.</u> org/en/campaigns/environmental-activists/defenders-earth/.

16 "Réus 'confessos' do assassinato da ativista 'Nicinha do MAB' serão julgados na quinta-feira" ["Defendants that 'confessed' to the murder of activist "Nicinha of MAB" wil be judged this Thursday"], News Rondonia, March 22, 2017, <u>https://www.newsrondonia.com.br/noticias/</u>